Joint Pierce County and Kitsap County Fire Chiefs’ Associations

Joint Meeting Minutes

April 21, 2005

Central Kitsap Fire & Rescue

1. Call to Order
The April 21, 2005 Joint meeting of the Pierce County and Kitsap County Fire Chiefs’ Associations was called to order by Pierce County President Merle Frank and Kitsap County President Ken Burdette at 9:00 a.m.  Those in attendance were: Greg Miller, McNeil Island FD; James Jaques, Milton FD; Merle Frank, Puyallup FD; Kelvin Johnson, Puyallup FD;  Paul Webb, PCFD #2; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Jack Andren, PCFD #6; Doug Willis, PCFD #6; William Thomas, PCFD #6; Jake Doty, PCFD #12; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Eric Nelson, PCFD #16; Bob Vellias, PCFD #17; Randy Shelton, PCFD #18; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; Cindy Morey, ARC; Lee Morey, ARC;  Chuck Frame, DNR; Ken Beach, BIFD; Chuck Dallaham, BIFD; Roy Lusk, CKFR; Jay Lovato, Paul Stewart, CKFR; Wayne Senter, SKFR; Bill Minks, CKFR; Jim Walkowski, BIFD; Randy Billick, CKFR; Paul Nichol, NKFR; Mike Mingee, Port Townsend; Carol Westby, CKFR; Jim Shields, Pouslbo; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Ken Burdette led the flag salute.

3. Guest Introduction/Special Presentations
Ken Burdette welcomed everyone to the meeting.  At this time self introductions were made around the room.

4. Secretary/Treasurer
Additional Agenda Items:  Kitsap County will need to discuss Kids Day and WSAFC Update.
Approval of Previous Meeting Minutes:

PCFCA Minutes of March 17, 2005: Bob Black moved and Wayne Wienholz seconded to approve the March 17, 2005 minutes as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

KCFCA Minutes: It was moved and seconded to approve the last KCFCA meeting minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

Treasurer’s Report:

Kitsap County: B/C Lovato reported CD’s interest has been rolled into the operational funds.  It was moved and seconded to approve the treasurer’s report as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

Pierce County: Bob Black reported all funds are liquid and the month ended with $5,169.79.

5. Discussion Items
Education Program will be Update on Building Codes Council – Steve Nuttal, Bellevue Fire: Wayne Wienholz introduced Steve Nuttal from Bellevue Fire.  He has worked with State Fire Marshals Office before he went to Bellevue as a Fire Marshal.  He has been there for 10 years now.  Steve Nuttal thanked the Associations for being invited to speak at today’s meeting.  He presented the following information in a powerpoint presentation:

State Building Code Council (SBCC) of which he is a State Building Code Council Member.

Today’s Discussion

· The SBCC as an Organization

· Statewide Code Adoption

· How are we doing?

· Significant Code Changes Ahead

· Local Amendment Process

· Questions and Discussion

Role of the SBCC

· 1974 – First State Building Code Act

· RCW 19.27.070 establishes SBCC – appointed by the governor

· Adopt and maintain the codes that are consistent with the State’s interest

SBCC Members

· Four elected officials

· Two County

· Two City

· Local Government Building Official

· Local Government Fire Service Official

· Construction Building Trades

· Manufacturers, installers, suppliers

· General Public Member

· General Construction – Commercial

· General Construction – Residential

· Architectural Design Professional

· Structural Engineering Professional

· Mechanical Engineering Professional

· Disability Community

At least six (6) of the fifteen (15) members shall reside east of the crest of the Cascade Mountains!

Ex-Officio Members

· Two members of the House of Representatives – appointed by the Speaker of the House – one from each caucus

· Two members of the Senate, appointed by the President of the Senate, one from each caucus

· An employee of the electrical division of the Department of Labor and Industries

Legislative Authority

· Code Authority from bill passage in 2003 session

· Adopts International series of Codes

· Building (IBC) Fire (IFC) Mechanical (IMC) Residential Code (IRC)

+

· Uniform Plumbing Code

· State Energy Code

· Ventilation and Indoor Air Quality

Code Adoption

· The Council shall

· Regularly review and update the codes as deemed appropriate by the Council

· Council decisions relating to the codes requires majority approval

· Adoptions or amendments shall be made prior to December 1

· Adoptions or amendments shall not take effect before the end of the legislative session in the next year

Council Finance

· The Council is supported by a fee collected on each building permit issued under the IBC and IRC

· $4.50/permit, plus $2.00 for each additional residential unit in multi-family buildings

· The Council prepares a biennial budget to submit to the Office of Financial Management

How System Works

· Code submittals are made prior to March 1st of each year

· TAGS (Technical Advisory Groups) are formed to review and recommend to the SBCC committees

· SBCC enters rulemaking for those code amendments that receive Council support

Statewide Code Adoption – How are we doing?

· Overall – Well!

· No code change proposals submitted for 2005

· Local agencies have transitioned well

· Training underway

· Code interpretations providing resolution

Significant Code Change

· Group A2 (Drinking and Dining establishments) now require automatic fire sprinklers when exceeding 100 occupants

· Change from previous standard of 300 occupants.  The IFC is expected to follow suit with this amendment to the 2006 IFC document

Retroactive Nightclub Bill

· Legislation has passed both the House and Senate to require sprinklers in all nightclubs that:

· Have an occupant load greater than 100 (10 sq ft per occupant)

· Provides live entertainment by paid performing artists or by way of recorded music conducted by a person employed or engaged to do

· Has its primary source of revenue by the sale of beverages of any kind for consumption on the premises and/or cover charges.

Local Amendment Review

· WAC requires that the SBCC review and approve any local amendment that “apply to single and multi-family buildings as defined by RCW 19.27.015”

· Multi-family dwellings are four or fewer units, not exceeding two stories in height, less than 5,000 square feet, and have one-hour fire-resistive separation between units

· Some important concepts:

· Does not apply to such items as fire department access and water supply

· Does apply to features such as fire sprinkler systems

Current Council Thinking…

· Must demonstrate unique community needs

· Climatic conditions that are unique to the jurisdiction

· Geologic or seismic conditions that are unique to the jurisdiction

· Environmental impacts such as noise, dust, etc. that are unique to the jurisdiction

· Life, health or safety conditions that are unique to the local jurisdiction

· Other special conditions that are unique to the jurisdiction

Questions?

Andy McAfee asked if the Council has tried working with any tribal communities to adopt these codes.  Steve stated he is not aware and suspects that they have no authority.  He will check into it.

Paul Webb asked why Washington state is viewed as progressive and efficient as stated?  Steve stated 20 years ago when he came to this state there were three different prevention/safety organizations, which were at war with each other at times.  Since then, they have become one agency and are very progressive and efficient.

Steve Nuttal thanked the Associations for the opportunity to be here today.

Health Care Update – Wayne Senter

Wayne stated the healthcare coverage and costs are an issue that everyone is dealing with.  It is a big cost item to deal with and many departments are getting ready to go into negotiations.  Kitsap County has done some research to see what is out there and they would like to open it up for discussion.  They have had two (2) meetings already and will have one more meeting on April 27th here in this meeting room.  Everyone is welcome to attend if interested in this subject.  The first meeting was hosted at North Kitsap where they have done something different that has saved the District money and has improved the healthcare coverage.  They have used a Flex 125 system where pre-tax dollars are used including Deferred Comp, Longevity and Medical.  The other thing they have done is coordinate benefits.  Only required by law to cover the employee.  The employee then decides if they need medical insurance coverage for their spouse and/or dependents and they can then choose where to spend the allotted money in other benefits or receive cash back with a maximum cap.  It looks promising.  A powerpoint presentation is available for interested departments – please e-mail:  NICHOL@NKFR.org.  The only requirement is the employee has to have medical coverage for themselves.  It is a complicated process that took about one year to figure out and come up with.  Wayne stated more numbers involved in the program will make it more successful and better prices, etc.  The next meeting will be on April 27th at 1:00 p.m. at Central Kitsap.

Legislative Update – Dan Packer

Dan Packer not present.

DNR – Chuck Frame

Chuck Frame stated he saw Dan Packer at a conference in Yakima yesterday.  Chuck reported the fuel moistures were running around 21% around St. Patrick’s Day and it is now up to over 30%.  The major fires on the west side happen around 20% so we are looking good now.  We have been in an el nino situation and are going into a la nina which means more water, snow, etc.  The east side is about 35% of normal moisture.  If we keep going on with rain every 7-10 days we will be good.  The view from DNR is that they will have crews on for prevention efforts and focus on debris burning and fireworks.  Resources that they have available are: 10 engines staffed with three, statewide they are two engines ahead.  They have 6 helicopters available 7 days a week, 2 CL15’s, Wenatchee has a Type 1 and Type 3 helicopter, Concrete has a Type 2 helicopter, there are also 5 approved aircraft.  Everyone is gearing up for a busy season in the state.  Chuck stated as far as burn bans go, King County is already looking at putting a burn ban on May 1st.  He does not support that.  He prefers to look at it scientifically and when the fuel moistures get down to 21 or 22% to then place a burn ban on.  We are probably looking at around the end of June or the first of July for this to happen.

Two Phase Burn Ban Discussion

Ken Burdette stated Kitsap County has adopted a two-phase burn ban based on what Pierce County has and this will be their first year implementing it.  They are beginning to put together a public relations campaign.  Discussion followed.  The goal is to be in unison on this and send a unified message.

Chuck Frame stated DNR has an equipment grant going on right now with Wildland equipment at half price.  All the links are on the website and anyone can submit for it.

WSAFC Update

Wayne Senter reported the WSAFC conference held in March in Yakima, the top 10 issues were decided on.  The website has been redone for the State Chiefs – www.wsafc.org.  A business plan has been adopted and not many changes were made, just a few modifications for date specific items.  There has been a change in leadership.  Steve Smith retired from Woodinville and he was the President.  Dan Packer was Vice President and has moved to President.  Wayne Senter has moved to Vice President and Don Bivins has moved to the Board Representative.  Bob Hash, Federal Way Fire Chief, has retired and is interested in having retired chiefs involved and included in the association.  

Duane Malo is working on the mapping project, which used to be the Pierce Responder.  

The EMS Steering Committee representative has stepped down and there were two names given for the replacement: Gary Aleshire and John Sinclair.  Any input, contact the Board members.  A decision will be made at the May 12th meeting.

The by-laws have been changed to add a new member to the Executive Board.  They are adding the past president.

There are a couple of slots available, contact the State Chiefs office if interested.

Tom O’Donahue, one of the newest board members, is doing a survey on no-mans land.  Please respond to the survey if you receive it.  He will be writing a position paper on the results of the survey.

The next meeting will be May 12, 2005 at Thurston County #3.

Ken Burdette stated the County Presidents meeting that Jim Broman started, he would like to encourage all County Association Presidents to attend and meet with the State Board.

A Funding Task Force survey is coming out soon.  They are trying to identify funding issues that departments have been dealing with since I-747 has come out.  This will be a two-phase survey.  The first will go to fire departments, the second will go to citizens.  The State Interoperability Executive Committee (SIEC) is working on this.

Washington State Rating Bureau (WSRB) is working with changes on ratings.  There are a number of departments or districts that have lost a grade or two in their ratings.  Ken Burdette stated they are currently at a 4, however; if they were to be re-graded they would probably be at a 7 because they have areas with no water and that counts against them on their rating.  WSRB has been working on this since November 2003.  They recognize the issues and problems and are trying to address it.  The big issue is that affects everyone, is the five-mile rule and insurance companies have been doing this forever.  It’s painful and a lot of work to do away with it.  

The top 5 issues that were voted on for the State Chiefs to work on are:  EMS and Levy Issues Funding, Haz Mat Response, Pension Relief for Non-Combat Volunteers, Statewide Training delivery system, and Health insurance.

Merle Frank stated the number of departments that don’t belong to the State Chiefs Association surprised him.  One of the goals he would like to see is for everyone in Pierce County to become members of the State Chiefs.

Fireworks – King County Ban Request

Andy McAfee stated if we ban safe and sane fireworks, we will then be forcing people to go to the Indian reservations and buy fireworks there which we can’t ban and these are the fireworks that cause most of the problems.  Wayne Wienholz stated that this subject was talked about in March when it was so dry out, so early.  He feels that the weather has changed enough in the last month that he doesn’t see how it will be any different from any other year.  The retailers could be told when given their permit that it could be revoked if a burn ban is put in place.  Bob Vellias stated he has a vendor in his community that this is their sole source of income.  They place their order in March and so he hopes that in the future, this is looked at and decided on earlier in the year.  Andy McAfee stated he would love to see PR people promoting and pushing the safe and sane fireworks instead of the tribal fireworks.  It was moved and seconded for PCFCA to not recommend banning fireworks in 2005.  MOTION CARRIED.  Ken Burdette stated last year Kitsap County went to all cities and county to put a firework ban measure on the ballot.  A deal was made that they would abide by what the citizens voted.  The citizens voted that they wanted fireworks in this county and they are not pushing this issue.  Wayne Wiehnolz stated he will pass this information along to Jim Rankin.

6. Good of the Order
WSAFC Annual Conference June 28 – July 1
There has been a change in format for the conference this year.  It used to start Tuesday evening and will be different this year.  The pre-conference will be Tuesday morning, golf tournament in the afternoon and evening with the vendors.  Opening ceremony will be Wednesday morning.  Everyone should have received the brochure.  Go to the website for more information – www.wsafc.org.  Friday used to go to noon.  Ronnie Coleman will be making a presentation on Thursday and then breakfast with him on Friday morning.  It will be over by 10:00 a.m.  Wayne Senter stated the golf tournament cost is $60.00 and will be at the Highlander in Wenatchee, which is an incredible course.  He distributed flyers.

Merle Frank reported we will be meeting with the Police Chiefs in June.  He doesn’t have the date and location as of yet.  We will go ahead with our regular meeting and schedule an additional meeting with them.

Ken Burdette reported they are looking at joint testing county-wide.  They have met with Bates and they would like to join the consortium for the Bates testing and hire off of their list.  It should not be a huge impact and those involved should be receiving an e-mail regarding this.

Ken Burdette reported that he is running for representative to the Western Fire Chiefs.  He would like to ask the Kitsap County Fire Chiefs if they are willing to support him.  It was moved and seconded to give $300.00 to support Ken Burdette for running as representative to the Western Fire Chiefs.  MOTION CARRIED.

Ken Burdette stated the May meeting is the same time as the AWC Labor Management conference in Yakima.  It was decided to move the meeting from May 19th to May 26th.

It was moved and seconded by Kitsap County Fire Chiefs to support the State-wide fire service Funding Task Force in the amount of $500.00.  MOTION CARRIED.

Paul Webb moved and Wayne Wienholz seconded to support the State-wide fire service Funding Task Force in the amount of $501.00.  MOTION CARRIED.

Wayne Wienholz distributed the Pierce County Fire Marshals monthly report.

Wayne Senter reported the Kitsap County Fire Chiefs golf tournament is June 4th and is also $60.00.  Flyers were distributed.

Bob Black reported he has another golf opportunity to announce - the Pierce County Fire Chiefs golf tournament is on August 19th.  Flyers were distributed.

7. Adjournment
With there being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:10  a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association meeting will be May 5, 2005 at Graham Fire & Rescue, Station 21-1 beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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